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A first for the Marists of Bucharest 
AND LIFE INVADES THE HOUSES! 
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Simple but true, without discourse or digression, life has invaded, in a wink of an eye, this place about which the Marist Brothers of Bucharest had dreamed and that they had prepared for homeless children. 

Those who have followed the development here are walking on clouds so much so that it seems unbelievable. In fact, there have been hard times, doubts, delays, changes of deadlines (so common here that we ended up becoming used to them), but also memorable times, such as the last few days with our eight girls in the house. All day for dreaming out loud of new houses, all day for extrapolating on the future of these houses! All the circumstances and all the times were good for speaking of our desire to change address. And, inevitably, the day arrived on the 13th July. Around four o’clock in the afternoon, eight young people arrived even though they already knew the houses that they had seen constructed during the year. Their faces were radiating and their eyes were expressing irrepressible emotion; their words were joyous and you heard everywhere exclamations, even if some of them were coloured. This was truly a great gift to live such a moment. The young girls were the proprietors and mistresses of the places for twenty-four hours. 

On Friday 14th July (anniversary of the French revolution, which means nothing here!), ten other young people came to live with us. These are children without a family who were living in residences for minors in Romania. They are between eight and thirteen years of age and they have been abandoned. They had followed very similar itineraries as our children. Their first names are Estefania, Mariana, Madalina, Magdalena, Natalia, Oana, Ramona…

On Monday 17th July, eight other boys and girls arrived from another residence for minors, but I will speak about that on another occasion. 

What I can say is that the children who are with us today have showed such emotion, such smiles, and such surprise on their faces with each discovery. For them, everything was new: the plates, the tables, the covers, the beds, the houses, the district, the relationships with people of their own age and different sex, their companions and their teachers… The gleam that shone in their eyes was also new, all as their desire for a more promising and worthy future.

To finish, without worrying about remembering all the efforts for realising this dream, I want to mention the people and the organisations who have helped us to realise this dream. Many of you have supported us, have dreamed with us, have contributed to this realisation. We experienced once more the phrase of Hélder Camara: “When one has a dream, it is only a dream, but if several have this dream, it becomes a reality.” In thanking all of you, I would like to especially mention: 

· The Provincial and his Council for their unconditional support and the affection with which they valued and promoted this dream,

· Caritas Voralberg of Austria, not only for their financial contribution, but for the realisation of this dream together, 

· FERE because you believed in our dream and you unearthed for us the collaboration of CAISSE ESPAGNE,

· Messrs Machedon (friends, rather than architects) you conceived houses according to the desire of the children, 

· and for personalising our two communities in Bucharest, I am writing the names of Luis and of Fernando who were responsible for the realisation of the project. Luis, when we were “cementing this dream”, death took you from us, but we are conscious that you are always amongst us. And to you Fernando, we say: THANK YOU! You put all your heart in this, showing your affection for the brothers and the future beneficiaries of these houses. It’s an opportunity of having you as brother, for sharing these dreams with you.

After these acknowledgements, I will allow myself the privilege of sharing a desire: “May everything here serve so that the boys and girls feel and experience in their young lives the great love of God!”

With affection, from Bucharest,

Juan Carlos 

General House - 28/07/2006

Meeting of the general Council with the personnel of the General Administration 
REPORT OF THE PLENARY SESSION OF JUNE – JULY 2006 
On the 14th July, Brother Luis García Sobrado, Vicar General, called the members of the General Administration together to share with them some topics that the General Council had treated during its plenary meetings of June and July.

As usual, the General Council took advantage of these days to make a revision of its community life plan and to deepen the Plan on the evangelical use of good. 
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The three Commissions of the General Council: Mission, Evangelical Use of Goods and Religious Life occupied a lot of time during the plenary session, as well as the Bureau for the Laity, the Evangelical Use of Goods, BIS and its new presence in Geneva. As well, there was time for evaluations and planning. 

Given the importance of certain subjects and the tight calendar of the Council members until the next plenary session, it was decided to create three ad hoc groups to facilitate the reflection and making of decisions of the Council. The first thought about the way of launching the preparation of the 21st General Chapter and the type of collaboration which needs to be established between the General Council and the Preparatory Commission. The second will reflect on the type of interaction that will be suitable in the future between the Marist regions and the General Administration. Finally, the third group will study the possibilities of maximising the property of the General House, in accord with the indications of the 19th General Chapter. 

Brother Luis García Sobrado gave the latest information on the project mission ad gentes; firstly, the appointment of Brother Iván Buenfil, from the Province of México Occidental, currently the Director of the International College, as Secretary of the Vicar general, especially in what concerns this project. He also named the brothers who will participate in this project. Because of their age or of their future destination, not all will participate in the sessions at Davao. Some will follow a missiology course which is given twice a year at the Salesian University in Rome; during their stay in Rome, Brother Iván will accompany them directly.

Several documents were the object of study: the General House Staff Handbook and the Vademecum, published in 1992 and which serves as a guide to the Provincials for legal and practical questions. They need to be updated. Finally, the sixth version of the document on Marist Apostolic Spirituality, requested by the 20th General Chapter, is currently being studied throughout the entire Institute by various groups. At the end of August, the writing group will take up the contributions to write another version which will be presented to the plenary session of January 2007. 

Restructuring is being followed up in three places of the Institute: Asia, where it is planned to change soon from three Provinces and a Sector to two Provinces, Oceania and Mexico. In the visits to these Provinces one will take up the dialogue with the respective Provincial Councils. As for Haiti, a transfer of jurisdiction from Canada to México Occidental has been started. 

Also mentioned were the beatifications of our Spanish brothers killed during the Spanish civil war between 1936 and 1939. According to Vatican policy, the beatifications should be held in the dioceses of origin but the Spanish Episcopal Conference has requested that these be held in Rome. Even though the date and the place are yet to be determined, it is expected that they will be held in Rome in October or November 2007. 

As needs for solidarity continually increase and our internal resources are not sufficient, the Council approved a proposal from BIS to obtain a means of financing projects through a programme called “Collection of funds by direct mailing.” It is managed by a company specialised in this area and allows not only for the collection of funds but also for associating the Marist mission with people who have no knowledge of it. 

During the Council’s plenary session, a day was dedicated to becoming familiar with “Archivum”, the new system of document and file management of the General Administration which is gradually being introduced. 

Contact with various groups
The Superior General and the members of his Council had the chance to meet with five new Provincials and District Superiors from the 21st to the 28th June to treat subjects relative to the government of Provinces and Districts. The participants greatly appreciated this time of sharing between them and with the brothers of the Council to speak of services to be rendered to the brothers and the difficult situations encountered. 

The Marist Spiritual Patrimony Commission was able to share its projects and achievements with the Council. This Commission also consecrated a whole day to exchanges with those responsible for the spiritual patrimony in the other branches of the Marist family. The contents of the next Marist Notebooks were fixed as well as the critical publication of all the documents of the Founder, prepared by Brother Paul Sester. It will be published in the collection “Historic Sources of the Society of Mary”.

As well, information was given about the meeting of the International Council of Economic Affairs which studies the finances of the Institute and about the Formators Course that was held in Nairobi from August 2005 until July 2006. 

Calendar of Brother Superior General/
Brother Seán Sammon, Superior General, could not participate in this meeting as he was at Mendes in Brazil for a meeting with the young brothers of the three Brazilian Provinces and of the District of Amazônia. It was his first meeting with the brothers of the Institute after the plenary session. His calendar of visits until the end of October follows:

· 14-17 July: Meeting with the young Marist Brothers of Brazil at Campinas.

· 18-19 July: Presentation to the General Chapter of the Salvatorians at Logroño (Spain).

· 27 July - 05 August: District of Melanesia.

· 05-12 August: Province of Melbourne.

· 13-18 August: District of Korea.

· 21-29 August: Province of L’Hermitage.

· 11-16 September: District of Paraguay.

· 17-20 September: Province of Rio Grande do Sul.

· 01-14 October: Province of Brasil Centro-Sul.

· 18-28 October: Province of the United States of America. 

Portugal - 27/07/2006

Summer camp for the Mar-Cha youth movement 
HAVE GOD PRESENT, AND LET YOURSELF BE SURPRISED 
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From the 9th to the 22nd of July was held the summer camp for the youth movement “Mar-Cha” of Portugal. During the year we studied the theme: let yourself be surprised. The song that they wrote suggests the theme of reflection: walking in search of nature, of ourselves, of persons and of God. 

Here is a small part of the song.

If in your world there is no certainty, stop for a minute, contemplate nature.

You will discover the word of God saying that you may not desist, when you can love;

The poor, the oppressed that cry for solidarity;

The world counts with you with the love of the heart;

For that to be true, you can do two things:

Have God present,

And let yourself be surprised.

For the life that’s in you … be surprised. Fore those who need you…be surprised 

For God who is here … be surprised. Let yourself be surprised.

During the camp we let ourselves be surprised by “the Knight of the Rusted Armour” by Robert Fisher. It was very good to discover our armour and the way of truth. 

The activities carried out, such as: making carpets of Arraiolos, baking bread, flower arrangements, painting plates, learning how to play the viola, skating, doing rappel and rowing, were very appreciated by all the campers. Everybody returned home satisfied and with the determination to return next year. 

Argentina - 26/07/2006

Relaunching the Provincial Chapter of 2003 
ASSEMBLY AND PROVINCIAL CHAPTER OF THE PROVINCE OF CRUZ DEL SUR 
The Province of Cruz del Sur has just held its Provincial Chapter to install Brother Demetrio who is starting his second mandate as Provincial and to appoint six Provincial Councillors who will accompany him in his mission of animation of the province. The new Council includes Brothers Gerardo Accastello, Horacio Bustos, Juan Ignacio Fuentes, Raúl Goitea, Agustín Martínez and Max Meier.

The Chapter Meeting was preceded by an Assembly in which many brothers of the Province and of the District of Paraguay participated. As planned, from the 14th to the 16th July, the Assembly brought together the brothers invited by Brother Demetrio “to live these days with a lot of joy and enthusiasm and to feel responsible” for studying “the situation of the brothers and the communities, and their future.” At the meeting, the community insertion of young brothers was treated, as was their mission, their studies and their active participation in the choices of the Province. One tried to create occasions of enriching encounters between the brothers and the young recipients of our mission, according to their particular culture, and to create stimulating and dynamic communities to enrich community life and vocations ministry in the Province. Finally, one spoke of accompanying the older brothers so that they give a new sense to their life and to their apostolate. 

Later, the Provincial Chapter decided not to propose new priorities to the Provincial Council, but to take up those of the 2003 Chapter and to enrich them with stimulating lines of action, capable of producing more life in the Province.
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The Chapter presented the Provincial Council with the following priorities:

Concerning identity and mission: To give more sense to our identity and our mission as brothers and lay Marists by a creative fidelity centred on the person of Jesus, as Mary and Marcellin did, by being attentive to the calls coming from our cultural milieu and the attentiveness to the children and young people who are more in need today. 

Concerning vocations ministry: To launch a Marist vocations ministry which is linked to catechesis, to school ministry, to youth ministry, to solidarity, to the community and personal life of the brothers, to initial formation, to the laypeople who share the mission with the brothers, by being creative and daring in our new propositions.

Concerning the communities and the life of the brothers: To promote a community animation which allows for the discernment and the process of human and spiritual growth.

Concerning initial formation: To offer an initial formation which “forms men capable of vowing their entire life to God in an apostolic community.” (C 95).

In harmony with these lines of action, we incorporated the propositions of the Assembly which had obtained a large consensus and the majority of the eleven reports that the brothers had sent to the Chapter. 

The meeting finished simply with the singing of the Salve and some invocations to thank the Blessed Virgin who had accompanied the brothers with her maternal love during these days. 

Spain - 24/07/2006

Summer work in the Province of Mediterránea 
THE FORMATION OF YOUNG PEOPLE DOES NOT TAKE HOLIDAYS
In July, nearly 1000 young people from the zone of Bética are participating in activities prepared by the pastoral team. They belong to groups that deepen their faith in our schools. 

These children aged 12 and 13, are taking part in ten-day camps. Each of the four camps is hosting one hundred young people, accompanied by twenty animators, boys who, in their turn, are following a formation in faith. 

For their part, the boys, aged 14 to 17, can participate in exchanges in the houses of the Province. There are about four hundred of them able to benefit from this activity. They are accompanied by seventy animators and five catechists. 

The 18 year olds have organised a service camp under the sign of solidarity; for ten days, they look after marginalised people, sick people, etc. About forty young people helped by ten adults have offered their service to those who are in need. They can thus have an experience of service and of formation in solidarity. 

University students who want to continue to grow in their faith after having left our schools can participate in a special six-day retreat. There, they share their experiences in an atmosphere of rest and reflection. 

As well, in the zone of Levante, the schools are very active with the scouting movement that has been developed now for several years. Hundreds of young people aged 9 to 18 participate in camps nearly everywhere in Spain. Many co-ordinators, collaborators and parents accompany them.

In this zone, there are also courses for monitors and animators for the young people who want them. A pilgrimage to Taizé is also planned in September for interested university students to have an intense spiritual experience in an atmosphere of communion and Christian ecumenism. To encourage solidarity, a group of ten young people have gone to Equatorial Guinea and to Ghana to do some work, each according to his speciality, during the whole month of July. 

Brazil - 22/07/2006

Meeting of Brazilian young brothers 
IT IS WORTH SPENDING YOUR LIFE FOR YOUR DREAM 
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After sixteen years, the young Marist Brothers from all of Brazil met at Campinas, São Paulo, to share their life and to speak of the challenges and the hopes of Marist religious life. There were eighty-seven from three Provinces: Brasil Centro-Norte, Brasil Centro-Sul, Rio Grande do Sul.

The atmosphere of joy and of fraternity could not have been better. The vitality of the group and the courageous reflections proved that the young brothers are very active in their respective Provinces for renewing the charism and responding to the calls of the Institute and the Church.

An important aspect of the meeting was the presence of the three Provincials from Brazil and of Brother Seán Sammon, Superior General, who offered a reflection on various aspects of Marist life. 

The themes developed in small groups treated community life, mission, restructuring, partnership with the laity, spirituality, and new forms of the experience of charism. Despite the difficulty of the subjects touched on, the reflections were very profound. One could also note how the young brothers felt available and co-responsible vis-à-vis Marcellin’s charism. 

As Brother Seán lucidly remarked: “Every dream brings vitality because it is linked to commitment. Thus, the dream is one thing for which it is worth spending your life.” In this perspective, the meeting allowed the young brothers’ dreams for Marist religious life in Brazil to be better known for they serve their very reason for being: following Jesus in the way of Mary, as Marcellin did. 

General House - 20/07/2006

The two doyens of the Institute have died 
TWO CENTENNIAL DOYENS LEAVE US 
The two doyens of the Institute left us nearly on the same day; they were more than one hundred years old: J. Jesús Sánchez Cobián (15th October 1904 – 11th July 2006) and Antonio Zorita Echeverría (13th June 1905 – 12th July 2006).

Within a few hours of difference the two doyens who dominated the list of the oldest brothers of the Institute returned to our Father’s House; two centennial trees that had drawn from the fruitful waters of religious life before being transplanted in the Father’s gardens: Brother J. Jesús Sánchez Cobián de Morelia (Mexico) and Brother Antonio Zorita Echeverría de Benalmádena (Spain). The first was 101 years and 9 months old and the other 101 years old. Both counted 82 years of religious profession!
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This could be just some statistical data in a pile of news, but in the heart of the brothers, it is a beautiful occasion to give thanks to God for this long life given to his service. Each one left his mark according to his own personal itinerary and, for an institution, this time and this fidelity are eloquent signs. 

The brother who has lived the longest in the Institute is Brother Nicolas Schmit (Joseph Pacôme) who lived until he was 104 years old, from 31st January 1882 until 17th September 1986. He was originally from Hollerich, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg, and belonged to the former Province of Brasil Norte. 

Canada - 19/07/2006

Marist Camp at Rawdon, (Quebec – Canada) 
CHAMPAGNAT’S DREAM IN THE FOREST CONTINUES 
“Dear young people, on this day of dreaming in the forest, we have a unique opportunity to evaluate our degree of communion with nature, with others, with ourselves and with God.” Thus started the fictitious letter from Marcellin that had been complied by the organising committee of Marist Camp at Rawdon, (Quebec – Canada) to experience the “2nd Day of Champagnat’s dream in the forest.” 

Some sixty young people from the region of Montreal experienced a day of dreaming in the enchanting environment of Lake Morgan. The theme of the day had been chosen from the song “You raise me up!” which can be found on the “One heart, one mission” CD. The icon of Saint Marcellin Champagnat holding a child on his shoulders was used for this special day. 

“I am conscious that such a dream cannot be realised alone. Faced with difficulties and obstacles we need to feel ourselves shouldered in order to make progress. We need to experience help, fraternal sharing, profound solidarity; all of that is a source of life which helps us to overcome challenges.”

The main activity on this first day of July 2006 for the participants of this Marist Camp was a long “treasure hunt” in the mountains surrounding Lake Morgan. 

MARIST BULLETIN
Internet
Marist Bulletin 257 - 27/07/2006
Interview with Brother Joadir Foresti from Brazil 

Marist Bulletin 256 - 20/07/2006
Middle East conflict 

Marist Bulletin 255 - 13/07/2006
Pope Benedict XVI’s homily at the 5th World Meeting of Families 

Marist Bulletin 254 - 06/07/2006
Widen the space of the tent! (Is 54,2) 

Marist Bulletin 253 - 29/06/2006
Holy Father - Meeting with the young people in Poland (27 May 2006) 

Marist Bulletin 252 - 23/06/2006
Marist leader, servant leader 

MARIST BLOG
Internet
Br. Luis García Sobrado - Biblical metaphors 
· The hands of Jesús (21/07/2006)

Br. Emili Turú - What do you see in the night? (Isa 21:11) 
· War of religions? (19/07/2006)

Br. Théoneste Kalisa Ruhando - On the subject of a vocation
· Visibility (31/07/2007)

Br. Pau Fornells [image: image1.wmf]- Widen the space of the tent! (Is 54,2)
· On "knowing how to reach" young Marist Adults (25/07/2006)

· A proposition of unexpected generosity (05/07/2006)

· What is happening with young lay Marists? (16/06/2006)
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